
 
 

June 24, 2023 

 

Mr. Milton Niewsma 

2421 Central Ave,  

Holland, MI, 49424-2277 

 

Dear Mr. Niewsma: 

 

Before the Ottawa County Board you presented the federalist perspective on the Ottawa County “constitutional 

county” resolution. As noted at https://simplyamerican.com/ottawa-is-declared-a-constitutional-county , 

you stated, “Among other things, our Constitution is clear about the role of the Supreme Court, which is to 

interpret the laws of our land and determine how they should be applied. That includes Articles I and II 

and the Bill of Rights. That’s the job of the Supreme Court.” I presented the anti-federalist side, beginning 

at 3:57:00 of https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=pm_J-zIpciM. 

 

I would invite you to a formal public debate on the topic, and I will present the side of anti-federalist 

Biblical Christianity. You can find my book entitled Return to the Articles of Confederation: A Rebuttal to 

Trustee Steele and All of Those Who Oppose Biblical Christian Rule  on Amazon as well as free online at 

http://www.puritans.net/book-return-to-the-articles-of-confederation/. You will notice I mention you in 

Appendix 1 of the book. I would ask the Ottawa County Board to allow us to utilize the Ottawa County 

facility for the public debate. 

 

The foundation of my views on this topic is that Jesus Christ is Lord, the Bible is His word, and it is the 

moral duty of all civil magistrates to “kiss the Son.” Sadly, the secular humanist Federal Constitution 

illegally took us away from the Christian Articles of Confederation as well as more limited and accountable 

government, which is a grievous national sin for which the states and localities of the USA should repent. 

 

I can assure you my goal is to keep this discourse civil. My interest is that the public know the facts and 

hears both sides of this longstanding debate. Then they should decide whether to follow the course of 

federalist secular humanism or anti-federalist Biblical Christianity. I believe orderly, legal, and peaceful 

procedure should be followed to resolve this religious and legal controversy. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

J. Parnell McCarter 

Tel 616-238-5535 

Email joseph.mccarter@gmail.com 
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